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Dear Madam,

On the same day (21 November) you co-incidentally published an article, Uncertain Future for Belfast Jews, and an obituary for Lord Steinberg, a Jew born in Belfast. It quoted him saying, “I am Jewish, Northern Irish and an Ulster Unionist” which he hoped did not confuse.
It should not have confused as Jews in Belfast have been associated with Ulster Unionism for much of the last hundred years. They ranged from Sir Otto Jaffe, who was the city’s Lord Mayor in 1899 and 1904, to other councillors in Belfast and Newtownabbey. Gustav Wolff of shipyard fame, who was Ulster Unionist MP for East Belfast from 1892 to 1910, was also of Jewish heritage although a member of the Church of Ireland.

This is not to say Jews did not at times feel discriminated against or in Jaffe’s case being effectively driven out of the city in 1915 because of anti-German feeling.

An interesting light on Jewish involvement in Ulster Unionism comes from Montgomery Hyde who was deselected as North Belfast Unionist MP in 1958 following his vigorous House of Commons campaign to decriminalise homosexuality. He noted receiving many letters of support including a number from his “Hebrew constituents,” as he put it. There was a folk view then that the North Belfast Unionist Association was ‘conducted out of the Synagogue’, explaining to a degree its initially liberal approach.

The sad fact remains however that the shooting of Leonard Steinberg and similar attacks on Jewish businessmen, their factories and premises in the 1970s accelerated the decline in the numbers of Jews in Belfast. 
The IRA’s 1976-7 campaign against the ‘British war machine’ and economic targets did extend to Englishmen like Jeffrey Agate, Managing Director of DuPont in Derry, James Nicholson of Strathearn Audio in West Belfast and indeed the German Thomas Niedermayer, boss of Grundig, also in West Belfast who was murdered earlier. But in North Belfast, the Jewish area of the city, IRA volunteers on the ground seem to have blatantly chosen Jewish targets with minimal “war machine” involvement, probably from a mixture of class and racial resentment plus old fashioned religious anti-Semitism. 
To avoid becoming conspicuous, Jewish community leaders understandably tried (and try) to play down any suggestion of an anti-Semitic campaign but that does not mean it did not happen, as your article and the Irish Times report by Niall Kiely on 24 February 1977 evidenced: 
“A Derry businessman was shot dead and a Belfast company director received a leg wound in separate shooting incidents last night. The attacks are believed to be part a campaign against leading figures in the North’s commercial life launched late last year by the Provisional IRA...The second shooting was at the Antrim Road home of Mr Leonard Steinberg, a prominent member of the Jewish community in Northern Ireland…This is the second Jewish businessman to come under attack since the series of assassination attempts began...The Provisional IRA quickly admitted responsibility for the attacks and referred to the targets as business elements who formed part of the base “of the British war machine”. One of the homes attacked on that occasion belonged to a Jewish businessman who like Mr Steinberg, was active in his religious community as well as in the commercial world.”
Yours faithfully

Jeffrey Dudgeon
